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Waltham Conservation Commission

June 11, 2015

Meeting Minutes
Attendees: Chairman Bill Doyle, Gerard Dufromont, Maureen Fowler, Tali Gill-Austern, Daniel Keleher, Philip Moser (Brad Baker arrived at 7:09 p.m.).
Meeting called to order at 7:04 p.m.

Public Meeting
Prospectus Sign-off/Plan Sign-off

Ethan Soloman re: Special Permit – ATM – 880 Main Street
Bill Proia represented Mr. Soloman – asking for permission to add a second ATM at Bank of America. No water is in the area.  Chairman Doyle signed off on paperwork.
Public Hearing (Continued from 5-28-2015 meeting)
Notice of Intent: DEP File # 316-697
Applicant: SMC Trust

Property Location: 154 (BEF) River Street

Project Type: Demolition of an existing railroad trestle bridge spanning the Charles River.  Work includes restoration of Bordering Vegetated Wetland; Bank and Land Under Waterway resource areas.

Motion to continue to the next meeting made by Mrs. Fowler.  Seconded by Mr. Keleher.  Motion passed.

Public Hearing (Continued from 5-28-2015 meeting)
Notice of Intent: DEP File # 316-698 
Applicant: Boston Properties

Property Location: 170 Tracer Lane

Project Type: Reconfigure parking areas and building access

Motion to continue to the August 13, 2015 meeting made by Mrs. Fowler, seconded by Mr. Dufromont.  Motion passed.

Public Meeting

Request for Determination of Applicability

Applicant: Jeffrey and Laura Smith
Property Location: 153 Riverview Avenue
Project Type: Pruning a tree overhanging the house
Mr. Gill-Austern recused himself as he is a neighbor of the applicants.

Mr. and Mrs. Smith represented themselves and asked to have a tree pruned that is hanging over their house.  One of the oak trees at the back of their house is growing over the roof which was recently replaced.  They are afraid that during a storm branches will break off and do some damage. 
Chairman Doyle requested that the applicants contact the ConCom office when work is scheduled to be done.  Mrs. Fowler asked how they will get to the tree.  Mr. Smith stated the tree company will go between their property (staying on their lawn) and the neighbor’s and use a cherry picker to trim the tree; plywood will be put down to protect the grass. 
Motion for a negative determination of applicability made by Mrs. Fowler, seconded by Mr. Dufromont.  Motion passed.
Public Hearing
Amended Notice of Intent: DEP File # 316-659
Applicant: 256 Second Avenue Hotel LLC

Property Location: 256 Second Avenue

Project Type:  Construction of a 100-room hotel with parking lot

Paul Finger of Paul Finger Associates, is requesting an Amended Notice of Intent.  A 2-story office building was originally proposed, but are now proposing a hotel. Property was originally the MA Association of REALTORS®.  There are no wetlands, but Mr. Finger considers it a buffer zone project.  No resource areas on site.  The two resource areas nearby are a BVW – tiny piece next to the highway which comes down to Second Ave. and ties into a manhole.  Across the street is a buffer zone to the wetland.  They have resubmitted this as an Amended NOI.  It’s still a structure that’s being built.  There’s some beautiful gravel under the site.  They were able to infiltrate 100% of the stormwater on the site.  Cambridge Water Shed should have sent a letter stating they concur with the original findings, but they did ask for a few additional amendments to the Order of Conditions to recognize the O & M plans.  They had started construction when it was going to be an office building.  It was then decided that it would be the perfect location for a hotel. All erosion control and sediment pumps have been installed.  They have been monitoring them and they have inspection reports.  The site is landscaped edge. They conducted tests for each of the conditions of the 100 ft. buffer zone.  If there is no stormwater runoff, there is no alteration; everything is being recharged.  They have to treat the stormwater on the site to a higher level than most other sites.  They will not alter a wetland.  There are two conditions from the former Order of Conditions – 1) submit a landscape plan (included with new paperwork); 2) request to see whether they could do additional improvements to the wetlands swale that is off their site.  This is on MassDOT’s property.  They have reached out to George Bachelor, head landscape architect at MassDOT.  MassDOT doesn’t like applicants making improvements to drainage swales.  
Chairman Doyle noted they’ve seen this before and issued a positive Order of Conditions.

Mr. Gill-Austern wanted to clarify that the footprint is pushing into the parking lot only and that it’s the only extension of the actual construction.
Mr. Finger stated there is parking underneath the roof.  Roof areas are considered to have a cleaner runoff quality of water.  They are proposing no stormwater runoff onto Second Ave.  Everything is contained on site.
Mrs. Fowler asked where the snow storage is going to be.  Mr. Finger stated it is along the striped area on the plans. 

Mrs. Fowler confirmed that Cambridge Water Shed had plans for the O & M plan.  Mr. Finger replied they built it into the Order of Conditions.

Mrs. Fowler read from a document: “A request for insignificant change should only be used to correct clerical mistakes for changes to a public hearing over plans, changes where the impact is less than the original project or only slightly greater.”  A request should show a plan with any proposed changes, a written evaluation showing why the change is insignificant.  Mr. Finger has shown all of these.
Chairman Doyle asked if engineering takes a look at all of the drainage.  Mr. Finger replied they will take a look at it a second time when they file for the permit under engineering review.  They had a building permit and they reviewed it the first time, and they will look at it a second time.

Chairman Doyle opened up the hearing to the public.  No comments.

Motion to close public hearing made by Mrs. Fowler, seconded by Mr. Gill-Austern.  Motion passed.

Motion to issue a positive Order of Conditions. Remove condition of submission of landscape plan, leave landscaping of MassDOT soil condition, and add three special conditions from Cambridge Water Shed. 
Chairman Doyle has been assigned as project manager.  Motion made by Mr. Baker, seconded by Mr. Keleher.  Motion passed.
Public Hearing

Notice of Intent: DEP File # 316-696
Applicant: Lincoln Cooper Street LLC
Property Location: 20 Cooper Street/135 Elm Street

Project Type:  Development of a new multi-family residence, associated landscaping and amenities, and a public riverwalk along the Charles River

Paul Finger represented the applicant.  Major project on the Charles River closest to Elm St. Three properties are involved:  Boston Bark, Longview Fibers and the DCR property.  Project is solely on the south side of the Charles River. In the NOI, the alteration (building a riverwalk and taking down a railroad trestle) isn’t part of the project, the restoration is part of this project.  The area on the map that looks gray and disturbed is the area they used for lay down during the removal of the trestle.  They had timbers; they used mud mats in the streams, so as they were plucking out the piles, that’s how they gained access.  The site is in a key location.  This is the missing link in the riverwalk, which ends at Elm Street.  The proposal is to take the site, remove all of the asphalt, gravel, and impervious area and then construct a residential building, structured parking and riverwalk along the river and restore the DCR property along there.  City Council voted on and issued a special permit for this project and it’s now waiting in the appeal period.  One of the resource areas is 25-ft. riverfront area.  The Legislature decided to find out where it will end – it was decided it would be at the railroad trestle.  The next resource area is Borderland Vegetated Wetlands (BVW): small section that runs along the river (the 100-ft. buffer zone comes from this, not from the riverbank).  The final resource area is bordering land subject to flooding.  They are meeting and exceeding DEP stormwater standards.  Project will incorporate the riverwalk, courtyard (pavers), infiltrating water from the roof of the garage, and are using a series of rain gardens and bioretention areas inside the courtyard and residential areas.  The total area of the site in terms of buffer zone alterations is an existing impervious area of 20,000 sq. ft. and it’s going down to 2,800 sq. ft. 
Mr. Gill-Austern asked what the area of the new impervious surfaces will be.  Mr. Finger can provide it at the next meeting.

Chairman Doyle asked Mr. Finger to show what the improvements are.  Mr. Finger pointed out the BVW and the area that was previously disturbed.  They are going to create wetland replication (BVW).  Flood plain:  if you are working in a flood plain, you have to provide compensatory flood storage in incremental feet.  For example, if you fill in the elevations of 24 - 25, you have to provide that exact same volume somewhere else on the site within the reach of the project.  They have exceeded the amount of compensatory flood storage in every single case.
Chairman Doyle asked what the elevation is.  Mr. Finger replied that the elevation is 26.2.
Mr. Finger noted that DCR altered a small piece of bank.  Part of DCR’s proposal is to build a walkway to a small launching area for kayaks, etc.  Mr. Finger would like to work with the Commission and DCR to do invasive species management.

Mr. Dufromont understands the site is highly polluted and it needs to be cleaned up.  He asked how it will be done without affecting the river.  Mr. Finger stated that they brought in GZA GeoEnvironmental and they are in the final level of cleanup.  They are following 100% of Massachusetts’s regulations.
Mr. Dufromont asked how far away from the river is the area they will be clearing.
Chairman Doyle asked what the solution is to minimize the risk. Mr. Finger stated that it’s turning into concrete.  Chairman Doyle confirmed that it will be dealt with through the Massachusetts Contingency Plan process, by a licensed site professional (GZA), and they will close it out, designating it low-risk. 

Mrs. Fowler asked Mr. Finger to talk about the proposed replication vs. previously disturbed by DCR. .  Mr. Finger stated the Commission asked DCR to provide them with a restoration plan for the areas they disturbed.  Part of the public-private relationship they have with DCR, is that Mr. Finger’s office is providing the restoration plan.  Mr. Finger’s office did a survey of the BVW before DCR removed the trestle.  They are now suggesting a replication area which exceeds the amount that was disturbed.
Mrs. Fowler asked if DCR owns the riverway in front of Cooper St.  Mr. Finger replied that they do not.  He noted there are a lot of Orders of Conditions on the site that have to be closed out and they are working on it.

Chairman Doyle noted that a former Commission member obtained the deed with the easement language.  Mr. Finger stated that they have title clear to the river.  He believes they can’t alter or build within 25 ft. of the river.

Mrs. Fowler asked what is draining to Cooper St.  Mr. Finger stated that it’s a very small water shed and they’re talking about a small section of drainage on Cooper St. that they’re not treating because it’s part of the City’s system that discharges off the side of the site.  The Charles River, everything that is coming around the property and discharging.  There is an existing manhole, drain line and outlet that water drains to. They have to make sure they minimize the runoff.  On the plan they have bioretention areas, rain gardens, and a large infiltration system coming from the roof of the garage.
Mrs. Fowler asked Mr. Finger to talk about bioretention and infiltration.  Mr. Finger stated that everything from the garage roof is taken out and brought to a water quality chamber.  They are treating it before bringing it to the infiltration system.  They then pipe it around underneath the link to the building and it comes straight through to a manhole.  Inside the courtyard, they are collecting all of the roof leaders as well as the water within the courtyard itself.  There are bioretention areas underneath the courtyard.  The overflow from the bioretention areas will continue to treat and discharge into the Charles River.
Mrs. Fowler asked if it were possible to keep everything on site and not drain to the river.

Mr. Finger replied that everything drains to the river.  They are recharging wherever possible.
Chairman Doyle pointed out that you don’t want to retain water on the riverfront so that it doesn’t back up.

Mrs. Fowler asked where they are putting snow storage.  Mr. Finger noted there will be a snow gate on the top deck of the parking garage.  

Mrs. Fowler asked about public access from Cooper St. to the riverwalk.  Mr. Finger noted there is a sidewalk connecting from the parking lot to the riverwalk.
Mrs. Fowler asked if they are going to dig down for the new building.  Mr. Finger stated the foundation is pile-supported.

Chairman Doyle asked how to get from Cooper St. to the City parking lot.  Is it across an easement?
Mr. Finger noted there is no change to the corner of the property.  It’s a private right-of-way

Mr. Moser asked if the pervious paving stays pervious over time or does it require any maintenance.  Mr. Finger stated that pervious pavement does require maintenance.  The area will be plowed in the winter, but it won’t be sanded or salted because it’s not the level of treatment that is necessary for that area.

Mr. Moser asked about the pervious pavers.  Mr. Finger noted they have spaces in between each of the pavers and they are filled with gravel.
Mr. Moser asked who will be responsible for keeping the riverwalk free of litter.  Mr. Finger replied that the applicant will be.  It’s part of the agreement they have with the City.

Mr. Moser asked about the part that is on DCR’s property.  Mr. Finger responded that they are entering into an agreement with DCR to be able to continue to maintain it.

Mr. Gill-Austern asked if there will be trash cans near the dock and the riverwalk?  Mr. Finger replied that they are proposing trash cans.  It’s part of the requirements of the City’s special permit.

Mr. Moser asked if the riverwalk paved area is closer to the river than existing paved areas.  Mr. Finger stated there is a section on the other side of the fence line.  
Mr. Moser noted there are limitations to the soil on the site that they can infiltrate.  Is there any consideration of vegetated roofs to help retain some of that on the roof given the limitations of the soil?  Mr. Finger replied no, not based on the wood frame construction.

Mr. Dufromont asked about lighting on the trail and if it will be maintained by DCR. Mr. Finger concurred.

Chairman Doyle opened comments to the public.

Angie Emberley stated she hopes the retaining vehicles hold enough water to get it treated and down into the river. They can’t be small culverts, they’ve got to be large enough to move the water.  Mr. Finger stated that is correct: it’s a major culvert with large-sized pipes.  Most of the area is being treated on-site, but everything that overflows has positive connections to the river.
Chairman Doyle asked if Engineering has reviewed this ahead of the City Council approval.  Mr. Finger said that they have reviewed it, but it doesn’t have most of the items; they’ve raised issues that have all been addressed.  They will go through a very detailed engineering review looking at all of the calculations.  It’s done just before you go for your building permit.
Site visit has been scheduled for Thursday, June 18th at 5:00 p.m.  

Mr. Baker and Mr. Dufromont were assigned as Project Managers.

Motion to continue to next meeting made by Mrs. Fowler, seconded by Mr. Dufromont.  Motion passed.
Request for Design Change

Brian Moroney re: Piety Corner Club Culvert
Mr. Keleher recused himself.  He is a member and on the board of the Piety Corner Club. 
Chairman Doyle noted that the Commission approved the project about a year ago.  It’s the extension of a culvert that goes under Worcester Lane to allow for better shoulders on the roadway.  Improvement was to extend it 30+ feet, put in wing walls, and regrade the sides of the stream channel.  This is riverfront area.  The Piety Corner Club is asking for a significant field change that would change the riverfront area from what was originally proposed.   Brian is here to talk about what was approved and what they want to do to change it.

Mr. Moroney, 34 Worcester Lane, is the designated representative for the Piety Corner Club.   They are requesting a two-part design change.  When the original design first came before the Commission, the Club came forward and requested the northwest corner of the Piety Corner Club get some protection because it has scoured over the years and is susceptible to further erosion by flood waters. The Conservation Commission approved that request.  At the time, the Club was disappointed in what the consultant put on the plan because the area of the corner of the building wasn’t much.  The reason for the design change is the original design proposed a series of granite blocks 6” thick by 18” wide which were to match the existing granite slope.  The Club obtained a supply of granite, but the supply that came in was much smaller.  With the granite they were given, it would be very difficult to meet the slope requirement in the design. Also, the current design requires excavation right up against the damaged corner of the foundation. Contractor brought a segmented pre-cast wing wall.  It was realized that something could be done to better protect the corner of the foundation in conjunction with the material they had.  At the site visit, the Club requested the same material be continued down at an angle and curved into the corner so that a full 8 ft. of the foundation would be protected.  Up until two nights ago, the Club thought this going to happen, but they learned the cost of that was prohibitive and beyond the scope of the contract that the City had.  Their request is to marry the existing into the 45 by putting a little steeper granite slope and moving the toe of the slope away from the foundation so that no excavation is needed up against the foundation.                                                                                                                                                           Mr. Gill-Austern asked about the proposed distance they’re pushing into the brook.  Mr. Moroney replied the estimate of the toe of slope is 2 – 2 ½ ft. of where it was originally placed (2 – 2 ½ ft. away from the foundation). Mr. Baker asked if they are planning on compensating by making the brook wider on the other side.  Mr. Moroney stated that this addition causes a slight reduction in volume of approximately 420 cu. ft.  They would also like to request that the corner of the toe of the granite of the corner on the northwest side match up with the corner of the granite that is already in place.  They asked the contractor for a price on the work, and the Club will pay for it if they can afford it.  Mr. Dufromont isn’t sure if it is in the Commission’s realm to change the contract, but if the contractor is willing to do it at no cost and the materials are there, then there’s no change in the contract except for a few feet.                                                                                                                                                Chairman Doyle stated that the stream was there before the Piety Corner Club building was relocated from Winter St. to its current location.  Mr. Moser clarified that there was a stream there, then the building was put next to it, but now they don’t want the stream so close to the building, they want to move the stream rather than repair the foundation on the building.  Mr. Moroney stated that is correct. What is there is the West Chester Brook which becomes a raging torrent when flooded.  Chairman Doyle mentioned that the reason why the brook floods is because organizations, residents likes the Piety Corner Club built up against it and channelized it.  Mr. Moroney said that development in general caused it.  Mr. Moser asked if further channelization is the only way to prevent the scour from the flooding that’s happening.  It looks like they have riprap on the other side.  Mr. Moroney stated that the riprap is part of the new project.  They do not have to go into the brook to install the new granite.  Mr. Baker pointed out that if they’re building the wall along the foundation of the building, the water is going to deflect to the right and it is going to scour out the bank to the right-hand side where there is the riprap now.  Mr. Moroney stated that the whole purpose of the granite is to make it straight so the water doesn’t do that.                  Chairman Doyle asked Mr. Moroney to explain why the City hired a consultant and the Club didn’t like what the consultant said, but they had to go with it.  Mr. Moroney could not give an explanation.  Chairman Doyle noted that the calculations show they lose 420 cu. ft.  Where do we gain that back?  Mr. Moroney stated the Club stated they are happy with lowering the slope and making the parking lot smaller in the interest of protecting the building.  Chairman Doyle would suggest two things. There is Detail 4 on Sheet 3.  If we take it from where it starts, and continue that detail on, we’re going to get to the vertical concrete thing, and there will be some transition there.  We’re putting a lot of material in the flood zone.  If we can calculate that material, what that fill ends up being, and we can keep the shallower slope, until we can get to the edge where we have to sweep it up to vertical.  Then we do an as-built plan of the whole thing, comparing volume to volume, we can then calculate how much volume we have to make up.  Are you willing to go in and re-dress the opposite side to get that volume?  Mr. Moroney stated he would have to say yes.  He needs to get with the contractor quickly and have him set the trees back further on the slope, then there would be slope to work with to get that done.  Chairman Doyle feels that is an approvable change.                                                                                                                                                                  Mrs. Fowler feels the request is an Amended Order of Conditions because it’s a significant volume change.  Mr. Moroney stated he needs to leave the meeting with a “yes” or a “no”.  A “yes” means the contractor does it and he abides by the calculations, and a “no” is he goes and builds the as-built plan and the foundation stays exposed.  Mr. Gill-Austern thinks they should let them go up to the building now, put an Order of Conditions in that they need to account for the volume of that piece at the end of the project and we will consider the second component with plans for the volume reconstruction.                                                                                                                             Mrs. Fowler pointed out that Mr. Moroney isn’t the applicant for the project, the City of Waltham is.  Mr. Moroney stated that the City is OK with the change as long as it doesn’t delay the project and there is no extra charge to the City.  The Club is willing to pay the extra money.  If we can come back with a set of drawings, but not have to start from square one in the permit process, he feels it would be OK.                                                               Chairman Doyle said the Commission will do nothing tonight.  The Commission requires an as-built plan at the end of the project and it is wrong; they didn’t install what they said they were going to install, they need to rip it out and put it back the way it belongs, or give us something we can approve.  He also noted that a violation is placed on the property owner, which is Piety Corner Club.  The work is being done on the easement, but it’s on Piety Corner Club’s property.                                                                                                                                               Mrs. Fowler reads from DEP’s Enforcement Actions: “When a violation is reported to the clerk, who reports it to the Commission chair and Commission members, a commissioner makes a site visit and files a site visit form.  If immediate action is required, the chairman may instruct the clerk to prepare a Notice of Violation for his signature with informal notification to the property owner that they have violated the Wetlands Protection Act.  The Notice of Violation may contain instructions to stop the violation, restore the area or some other measures the Commission deems appropriate”.  Mr. Dufromont noted from the plan that the wall is installed properly, but the wing is not.  They took down trees and didn’t put up the proper protection.  Chairman Doyle confirmed the project is in violation.  There are one of two things that can be done: 1) it gets put the way the plan should be; or 2) the Commission gets a new, revised application that shows how leaving it where it is can still comply.                                                                                                                             Chairman Doyle said that the Commission will notify Mike Chiasson and tell him the project is in violation.   Commission needs to write a stern letter copying the applicant and the owner of the property listing the issues that are potentially a violation.  Mr. Moroney asked if the permit is still good, can the Club come back and ask the Commission for work to be done on the middle portion of the granite against the foundation.  Chairman Doyle stated that the current Order of Conditions remains open, the Club needs to file an Amended Order of Conditions, create the documents showing what the proposal is, and notify abutters.
Commission Business
Motion to approve meeting minutes from 5/28/2015 made by Mrs. Fowler, seconded by Mr. Gill-Austern.

Motion passed. 
Correspondence
Mokema Conservation Land request to fill in muddy area of the trail.  Homeowner referred to Waltham Land Trust.  
Old Business  
Mr. Moser

Bishops Forest – Julie is pulling the files.  Mr. Moser contacted woman at Bishops Forest letting her know it will be awhile before we can scan in hard copy files of property.
Absolute Auto – Mrs. Fowler stated that under the stormwater program, you’re not supposed to put soap in catch basins unless they have a gas oil separator.  Nothing should be going into the storm drains except water.  Julie to draft a letter and attach pictures taken from property.  Chairman Doyle to wordsmith letter.
Lazazzero Playground – send open Order of Conditions form letter to Sandra Tomasello, Waltham Recreation Department.  Need to address invasive plant control and file for a Certificate of Compliance. 

Prospect Hill Park – send out Mr. Moser’s responses to the trash issue in the park.
New Business
Commission Contact List – Commissioners to give Julie their contact information.  List is distributed to members and kept confidential.
Motion made to adjourn meeting made by Mrs. Fowler, seconded by Mr. Baker.  Motion passed.

Meeting adjourned at 10:10 p.m.
Approved 7-23-2015


